



Westbury Sub Mendip Parish Council Meeting
Wednesday 15th March, 2017, 7:30pm
Village Hall
Present: Cllrs Tony Shepherd (Chairman), Ros Wyke, Peter Bright, Jo Tucker, 
In Attendance:  the Clerk Mark Smith.
In the Public Session before the meeting no matters were raised. 

MINUTES
1. Apologies for Absence
Cllrs Sue Isherwood, Sue Reece, Amanda Bateman, and PC Lucy Bagnowiec (Wells Rural Area).
2. Declarations of Interests 
Cllr Wyke as a Member involved in the consideration and determination of planning applications by Mendip District Council, declares that the views expressed by her at Parish Council meetings on any particular proposal are based on the evidence available to her at the time, and is provisional only. She will not be bound by any recommendation made by the Parish Council on any proposal, and will consider any matter afresh in connection with any application which comes before her in her capacity as a Member of Mendip District Council, taking all further evidence into account.
Cllr Tucker declared a Prejudicial Interest in Item 11 Footpath WS13/21 diversion. This item was moved to the end of the meeting, and Cllr Tucker left the meeting before the item was discussed or voted on.

3. Minutes 
It was resolved to sign the minutes of the 15 February 2017 as a correct record (with Zelkova corrected).
4. Report from:

Mendip District Councillor Wyke reported on: 

a) Mendip DC had reviewed its 2017/18 Budget.
b) Mendip DC had reviewed its land holdings.
c) Mendip DC had reviewed the SHAPE Campus.
d) Aster have increased rent on garages from £37 to £64 per month. The Ward member is supporting tenants in negotiations. There are concerns at the size of the increase, and the impact on street parking that may be caused by tenants giving up garages and parking on the highway.

5. The Clerk reported: 
1. A resident had reported that traffic blockages at Easton Bridge were usually less than a minute.
2. Two residents reported thanks that Broadway Lane was now clear of obstructions

3. Mendip Planning Enforcement acknowledged that they were investigating concerns reported to the Parish Council regarding highway access and change of use at Shamrock Stables. The Parish Council was advised to contact Environmental Health about noise, rubbish and drainage issues: the Clerk was requested to do so by the Council.
4. The February Crime Report was circulated to Councillors.

5. Jim Hardcastle and Cindy Carter from Mendip Hills AONB had accepted the invitation to speak at the Annual Parish Meeting in May. They asked what particular issues were of interest. The Council requested a) the AONB and Neighbourhood Plans, b)encouraging networks of landowners with nature reserves and woodlands, c) open access land. It was agreed that the AONB speakers could be an early item on the agenda, as they had requested. 
6. The Mendip Street Trading policy would be kept under review for its implications in Westbury.
7. Councillor’s had noted the boarding up of an unofficial footpath off Roughmoor Lane to the south. Cllr Bright will write to a landowner requesting access for the annual glow-worm survey.
8. Dog fouling in Roughmoor Lane was reported to be increasing. Installing ‘please pick up’ signs was considered, but was felt to be inappropriate in such a rural setting. Installing ‘poo bins’ was discussed, but collection was an unresolved issue. 

9. It was noted that the work of the late Barry Lane as Clerk until 2011 was still being felt daily in the procedures and governing documents used by the Parish Council in its every-day business.

6. Website 
The second training workshop had been held, and a request to add a News feature had just been completed by Tickbox Marketing.
A third workshop titled ‘Lets Blog’ would be held on April 25th at 10 am in the Shop back room hub.

The Parish Council’s ‘.gov.uk’ Domain Name had been applied for. The website will require content to be added to it after it goes live, but this should not delay go-live.

It was resolved to promote the website when it goes live via Noticeboards, the PEW, a competition, village hall meetings, and the local press.

7. Neighbourhood Plan Report
The draft Survey will be sent to Mendip Planning Policy as a courtesy.
It was resolved to publish the draft Survey.

The Friendly Society has offered to deliver a flyer to all households. It was resolved to use St Andrews Press to print the flyer, and paper copies of the survey for distribution from the Shop or the Clerk for those without internet access.

8. Westbury Inn Report

The public meeting held on 15 February, prompted by Punch Taverns putting the pub on the market for sale, was attended by 80 to 90 residents.

A working group has been set up, and met twice.

The working group has applied for, and been granted, Plunket Foundation Consultancy support.

The paper and on-line petitions supporting nominating the Pub as an Asset of Community Value have collected 179 signatures. The Nomination Form has had recent updates of village groups meeting dates in the pub, along with numbers of attendees/customers. Further updates were given to the Clerk. When the latest updates are added to the form it was resolved to send it in draft for comment by Mendip. 
9. Dark Skies Policy review
It was resolved that the Clerk will circulate the latest draft Policy Statement to Councillors
10. Footpath WS13/1 Court House Farm report
It was resolved to keep the matter under review, and to address the issue with the Church Commissioners when the wider issue of their land development is raised.
11. Footpath WS13/21 Diversion consultation

This item was taken at the end of the meeting, after Cllr Tucker had left the room.

It was resolved that the Parish Council supported the proposed diversion of WS13/1 via Longlands Lane because it was safer and at least equally convenient.

12. School Playground – bird droppings report

It was resolved that the Parish Council could not initiate action on School property, but if the School wished to make any planning application regarding trees then the Parish Council will consider the application with an open mind.
13. Planning

Consultation Responses requested by Mendip District Council

2017/0374/TCA
19 Back Lane – Removal of leylandii hedges, a holly, and tree lowering.
It was resolved that the Parish Council had no objection to the planning application.

2017/0282/FUL
Moor View, Pelting Drove
Camp site

It was resolved that the Parish Council supported the planning application.

2017/0356/HSE
Seymour House, Free Hill
Extension

It was resolved that the Parish Council had no objection to the planning application. It was resolved that the Clerk will draft a policy letter for all applications involving skylights for review by the Council.

2017/0189/FUL
Ash Tree Farm, Old Ditch
Swimming Pool

It was resolved that the Parish Council had no objection to the planning application, on condition that overflows or waste water were managed so that they posed no risk to natural environment and watercourses or neighbouring properties.

2017/0018/FUL
Green Lantern House, Stoke Road
Replacement garden shed

It was reported that the planning application for a shed of this size would not have needed Householders planning permission, but because the building housed a business (the Community Shop) permitted development rights did not apply, and planning permission was required.

It was resolved that the Parish Council supported the planning application.

2017/0171/TCA
Ash Tree Farm, Old Ditch
Walnut tree – hard prune

It was resolved that the Parish Council supported the planning application.

Mendip D.C. Decisions

2016/2537/FUL
Quarry Farm, Broad Road
Approval with Conditions

14. Finance

Payments approved
Clerk’s Net Salary (Jan-Mar)
£724.24

HMRC



£192.60

NEST



£75.12

Imprest



£195.17

Village Hall Hire


£63.00

CPRE 28/04/17 to 27/04/18
£36.00
15. Correspondence & reports on Meetings Attended, including

1. Council Tax correction, from Mendip DC (Westbury’s CT had been transposed with another Parish – this was now corrected. No incorrect Council Tax letters had been issued)
2. FOI Requests. A Freedom of Information request regarding voting records had been responded to – voting records for individual councillors are not recorded or kept, as set out in the Local Government Act 1972. The minutes of the Neighbourhood Plan working Group had been provided on request.
16. Notices

1. Neighbourhood Planning seminar
16 March 2:15 Walton village hall (CCS)
2. Old Ditch closure for gas works from 14 March for 5 days.
17. Items for next agenda
1. Clearing up after dogs

2. Any projects to alleviate Hinkley Point traffic issues

18. Dates of future meetings: 
March 29th   (Planning Applications)
April 12th 

May 17th (Annual Parish Council Meeting)
Signed by the Chairman of the Parish Council 

Signature................................................................Date..........................................................
0.0a



Clerk – Mark H. Smith




21/03/2017 

Orchardside, Mares Lane, Westbury Sub Mendip, Wells BA5 1HX


Tel: 01749 871076 
Email parishclerk@westbury-sub-mendip.org.uk

